MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING

SC FEDERATION OF CHAPTERS OF NARFE

January 11, 2010

President John Geiger called the meeting held at Seawells in Columbia to order at 10:30 a.m.  He welcomed those present, including guests Don and Mirta Stewart.  Chaplain Nellie Bodenhamer offered the invocation.  Sgt. At Arms David Unwin led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Secretary Esther Crandall read the roll call.  There were 29 in attendance, including Region III VP Bob Harrell, Officers, Committee Chairs, Chapter Presidents, and guests Don and Mirta Stewart, Sandy Adams, Alice Moultrie, and Lillie Love.

Parliamentarian Robbie Ann White determined there was a quorum.  She reminded those present that only Executive Board members may make motions or vote, but that comments are welcome from guests.

Joe McCarty moved and David Unwin seconded that the agenda be approved.  Motion carried.

Guests were introduced.  It was moved by Buck Mizelle, seconded by David Unwin for the Federation to pay for guests’ lunches.  Motion carried. 

A motion was made by Joe McCarty, seconded by Charles Giavelli to dispense with reading of the minutes of the June 8, 2009 meeting.  Motion carried.

Correspondence:  President Geiger reported on the following:

Margaret Baptiste will be the keynote speaker at the Federation Convention in Spartanburg.  

NARFE National Convention will be held at the Amway Grand Plaza Hotel, Grand Rapids, MI, on Aug 29 – Sep 2, 2010.

He recommended that convention attendees submit Committee Assignment Requests if they desire to serve.

He has forms for the GEICO Public Service Awards Nominations.  The awards are for outstanding leadership in the community and organization.

Treasurer Buck Mizelle provided those present with a Financial Statement showing the approved budget and expenditures through December 31, 2009.  Summary of assets is $25,581.33.  He said that in calculating per capita dues, chapters are to use the M110 as of December 31 and include voting members only.  Honorary members and any others who do not pay chapter dues are not counted.  It was suggested that the Operating Guidelines be amended to “each dues paying member.”  Buck provided each chapter with a statement of dues due.  He has received no expense reports from Federation members who attended the Regional Leadership Symposium.  The $2300 budgeted for this will be divided among those who attended.  Eligible Board Meeting attendees were asked to submit mileage reimbursement requests at $.50/mile.

Officer/Committee Reports:


Alzheimer’s Chair Betty Wessinger reported that on 9/1/09, the Regions Alzheimer’s Coordinators met in Chicago to evaluate candidates for Alzheimer’s Research.  They chose three people to add to the research group.  They will be funded by money donated by NARFE during 2008-2009.  She gets a letter of confirmation monthly acknowledging SC’s contribution.  She reminded all chapters that it is time to get convention raffle items ready.  Sales will be handled as in the past few years.  Full description has been included in the Federation monthly newsletter.  Since April 2009, $7541 has been collected from Federation chapters.


Audit Chair Paul Donahue was absent due to recent heart surgery.  President Geiger reported that that Audit Committee will provide a report at the convention.


Adhoc Awards – Chair Sally DePreker reported on distinguished service awards that are presented by her chapter, 960 in Florence.  She suggested that the Federation might want to consider setting up an awards program Federation-wide.  She will send a copy of her report to our Newsletter Editor for dissemination. 


Constitution/Bylaws Chair Larry Shaff reported that no proposed amendments to the bylaws approved last year have been received.  One revision was issued to the Operating Guidelines regarding notification of the Secretary of chapter members who will be attending federation conventions.  As the Executive Board approves revisions to the Operating Guidelines, he will update the relevant pages.  The bylaws and Operating Guidelines are available on the Federation Web Site, where they can be reviewed and copies made.  


Credentials Chair Esther Crandall reminded attendees that no Credentials Forms are required for the Federation convention.  Listing of delegates/alternates signed by the Chapter President and Secretary is to be sent to the Federation Secretary.  Deadline is April 1.


Newsletter Editor Bob Muller reported that he sends out around 100 e-mails monthly containing the Federation Newsletter as an attachment.  This has cost the Federation absolutely nothing in the past year.  There were 13 newsletters published in 2009, 12 regular monthly issues and one special issue for the Federation Convention after the January 2009 Executive Board meeting.  All regular monthly editions carried a message from the President and most carried a message on membership from the First Vice President.  However, there were no contributions from District Field Officers, with the exception of one from Moses Moultrie, and newsletter input was very limited, almost non-existent, from Chapter Officers or from committee chairs, with the exception of Larry Shaff’s committee.  The newsletter can be an excellent method to share experiences in chapters or districts with other members of the Federation.  Without contributions from Chapter Officers, DFO’s or committee chairs, the President and Vice President could send out an e-mail each month.  He said that if he doesn’t get any more response than he has in the past two years, this will be his last year as Newsletter Editor.   At least through the April Convention the newsletter will continue to be a monthly Internet publication.  It will be available on the Internet by the 5th of every month.  Cut-off date for information is the last day of the month preceding the publication month. 


Federal Employees Education and Assistance (FEEA) Chair David Unwin reported on the two funds, Disaster and Scholarship, supported by FEEA.  During the past year, requests for Disaster Funds were down from the previous year.  However, the fund has not completely recovered from previous years’ disasters.  Some chapters and individuals have contributed, but more funds are still needed.   There were two applicants for a FEEA scholarship from South Carolina.  Chelsea Rzepkowski, the daughter of Ronald Rzepkowski from Chapter 1013, was awarded a $1,000 scholarship.  The Scholarship Fund also needs contributions.  Last year SC did not contribute the amount of money paid out for the scholarship.

President Geiger, acting Legislative Chair, reported that Grassroots Advocacy Program results were underwhelming due in large part to the Congress being preoccupied with health care reform.  We had some success, but not nearly as much as in past years.  He urged members to sign up for GEMS.  Larry Shaff had a “how to” article in the Federation Newsletter this month.  We have gone from co-sponsoring our two Bills of NARFE interest to countering the threat on the FEHBP, one of our major benefits, posed by the health care reform efforts over the last five months.  He recommends contacting Legislators by use of the Capwiz e-mail tool available in the Legislative Alerts.  We need to renew our vigilance at the State level to ensure we understand what cuts are being made and focus on fairness.  


First Vice-President/Membership Chair Jeanette Keepers reported that in the January Newsletter she challenged each of us to make a New Year’s resolution to recruit a member for NARFE in 2010.  She suggests potential prospects to include active Federal employees, retired co-workers, and the “too many lapsed former NARFE members.”  The latter make up the bulk of membership losses we suffer.  The November Gain/Loss Report from Headquarters shows gains of 2513 new members and 690 reinstatements for a total of 3203.  Losses include 32 cancellations, 735 reported deaths, and 1807 dropped for non-payment, for a total of 2574.  While November was the second consecutive positive month, with a gain of 629 members, totals for 2009 still show a loss of 7597 members as of November, with total NARFE membership at 312,105.  In South Carolina, we’re up 6 members from November to December, for a total of 3650.  NARFE’s Membership Department has prepared a 2010 Recruiting and Retention Membership Plan.  It addresses all three levels of NARFE – National, Federations and Chapters – and all actions described are interrelated.  Her challenge to each member is to recruit at least one member this year.  The 2010 Federation Convention theme is “Building a Stronger NARFE – One member at a time.”


Historian Charles Neal reported that no chapter will have an anniversary at the 2010 convention.  Since the June 8, 2009 Executive Board meeting, he has received and filed Newsletters from July-December from SC Federation chapters and copies of the Retirement Life magazine from July-December 2009.  He will continue to file material as he receives it. 


NARFE PAC Chair Ernest Williams reported that PAC activity for our Federation is expected to increase significantly during the coming months.  The month of March is designed NARFE-PAC month.  He anticipates the March NARFE magazine to highlight NARFE-PAC’s critical role during this year’s elections in the House and Senate.  One-third of the Senate and all of the House members will be up for election this year.  According to the NARFE Quarterly News dated January 2010, NARFE-PAC contributions helped our Association to achieve several legislative victories in 2009, and for the 15th straight year, we successfully fended off efforts to reduce our earned benefits.  The article also stated that donations are down when compared to the most recent election cycle.  Therefore, in addition to Chapter Officers, our Federation Officers must use our upcoming convention to help raise funds to continue to make NARFE-PAC a powerful political force.  Mamie Clarke said that 2010 NARFE-PAC pins are not being received.  Bob Harrell said that he will check at Headquarters to see what the problem is.  Chapters can request pins to be awarded to members for a $20 contribution.


In the absence of a Nominating Chair, President Geiger reported that we will have a full slate of nominations at the convention.  We need a nominee for Second Vice President and Treasurer.  DFO’s were asked for recommendations.   


In the absence of a Public Relations Chair, President Geiger suggested that chapter’s success stories submitted to our Newsletter would be good public relations.  


Resolutions Chair Hugh Wessinger reported that no Resolutions for amending the Federation Bylaws have been received. 


Service Officer Larry Shaff reported that he prepared articles for the August, October, and December 2009 and January 2010 editions of the Federation Newsletter.  The articles pertained to important Service Officer documents, Medicare Part B premiums, deadlines for federal retirees and GEMS messages.  Based on information provided by Chapter Presidents, he prepared a register of Chapter Service Officers.  Of the 21 chapters, seven have no Service Officer.  He urged Chapter Presidents to appoint a Service Officer.  He will continue to provide assistance to members, submit articles for the Federation Newsletter and disseminate information to the Chapter Service Officers/Presidents. 


In the absence of Webmaster Paul Donahue, President Geiger commended him on the great job he does on our Web Site.  It is one of the best in NARFE.  The Web Site currently has a Federation Convention page with associated forms.  It also contains our Operating Guidelines and Bylaws, which can be reviewed and/or copied.


Convention Chair Jeanette Keepers provided each chapter with a convention packet.  The convention will be held April 21-23, 2010 at the Marriott Hotel in Spartanburg.  Registration fee is $75 per person and must be received by March 20.  Late registrations will be $85 and subject to space available and prevailing room rates.  She reported that along with the Spartanburg chapter, Greenville Chapter 121’s Bob Muller and Joe McCarty are providing invaluable support.  Bob has been working with Paul Donahue in getting all of the convention information on the Federation Web Site.  He has included links to all forms – registration, ads, Alzheimer’s, etc.  Margaret Baptiste will be the National speaker.  She urged chapters and individuals to purchase ads for the convention program.  Entertainment will include Lane “Mr. Smartypants” Filler.  She asked that delegates send in their registration forms as soon as possible.  She also requested that each chapter donate a suitable item for the Alzheimer’s raffle and a door prize donation worth up to $25.  The convention program will be printed using the revised Rules of Conduct as suggested by Larry Shaff after last year’s convention.  A copy was provided to the Secretary. 

Region III Field Vice President Bob Harrell reported that October, November and December showed membership increases.  This may have been a result of the fall mailing of the year’s retirees.  He said that 2009 was a successful legislative year, with more bills passed than in the last ten years.  Among NARFE’s accomplishments were:  (1) equity to federal retirees on the stimulus package; (2) protection of federal benefits; (3) Civil Service improvements in the Defense Appropriations Bill (FERS sick leave credited to retirement and opportunity to redeposit to CSRS employment); (4) locality pay equity; (5) Thrift Plan improvements; (6) fought Medicare Part B premium increase.  NARFE has taken no position on Health Care Reform, but has gotten some parts removed before formal inclusion.  He spoke on the importance of member participation in CapWhiz for immediate contact with Legislators.  The Dues Referendum failed by 63 votes (one-half of one per cent).  1508 ballots were sent out (one per chapter, Federation Presidents, and NARFE Board members).  1252 were returned, with 224 chapters not responding.  Of the returned ballots, 88 were mutilated, 93 were marked with “x” vice the number of votes, 39 had the wrong number of votes, and 4 weren’t signed.  That means that 35% of the ballots were not returned or not counted.  He said that the referendum was done in order to give all chapters an opportunity to vote since not all are represented at National Conventions.  The purpose was to give chapters more funds to help in recruitment and retention.  The deadline for nominations for Service Officer of the Year Awards was extended to February 1.  As of the original January 15 deadline, only 16 out of a possible 1400 nominations had been received.  The Card/Calendar Fund continues to be successful.  This fund was started with NARFE FEEA.  Over $200,000 was used for Katrina victims.  2010 calendars have generated $398,000 profit to date.  There are two candidates for each National Office except President.  Current Vice President Joe Beaudoin is the only announced Presidential candidate.  The Board approved a new Membership Plan that includes both recruitment and retention.  The NEB must have full meetings in July and November at a cost of $20,000 each.  Teleconferences are held at other times at a cost of $316 each.   Bob said that he knows of three candidates for Region III Vice President:  Sheldon Hawsey, Ben Pappa, and Don Stewart.  He reported that Charlie Hawk, former Region III Vice President from Warner Robbins, died this year.

Don Stewart gave a synopsis of a report he had given at the Federation Presidents meeting In July.  He said that NARFE’s major objective is Legislation and that legislative successes make us relative.  We need membership numbers and PAC funds. He feels that retention requires making everyone feel welcome, and that dues withholding is the best retention tool.  He said that members leave because they are not made to feel welcome or people didn’t ask or listen to them.  We need to make members’ experience relative by using their skills.  A retention target is baby boomers and legislation to protect their benefits. They want to meet with people with similar interests, so chapters should ask for their help.  Training should be inter-active and promote questions.  Use dormant chapters to bring in new officers to active chapters.  Leadership sets the tone for success.  Chapters must be organized and results oriented.  

District Field Officer Reports:

#1  Charles Giavelli reported that the chapters he serves, Charleston, North Charleston and Summerville, are doing well.  Charleston and North Charleston re-elected the same Presidents.  Summerville officers have one more year before their terms expire.  The three chapters had a joint meeting in North Charleston in September.  National President Margaret Baptiste, who was on leave in Charleston, was Guest Speaker.  Federation President Geiger and Treasurer Mizelle attended the meeting.  He reported that Chapter Legislative Officers are knowledgeable and current with the information (GEMS) and briefed members during the meetings.

#2  Ernest Williams reported Luther Sumpter continues as President of the Orangeburg Chapter.  Participation is still low, with only 5 of 65 members regularly attending meetings.  They recently got a new member, but that member Henry Scoville died recently.  He attended their meeting in June 2009 and plans to visit again in April.  The Aiken Chapter’s membership has remained constant with 162 members.  The chapter continues to give generously to the Alzheimer’s fund as well as to the Friends of the Aiken County Museum.  He attended their meeting in September.  The Columbia Chapter continues to support all of NARFE’s initiatives and programs with enthusiasm.  Their new President is Hugh Wessinger.  William Toney, 3rd VP, attended the Region III Leadership Seminar in Columbus, GA in October.  The membership committee held several events at Fort Jackson and the VA hospital to recruit new members.   

#3  Dan Love reported that the Anderson, Clemson, and Greenwood chapters are doing well.  Harry Brown remains as President in Anderson, and Tom Mitchell in Greenwood.  Robbie Ann White, Clemson President, thanked Dan and Lillie Love, who attend several meetings each year.  She said that her chapter sent out two newsletters and Christmas cards to all members and past members.  They contact all prospective members from the monthly Headquarters report.  They have plans for honoring employees from Federal Employee Organizations in Oconee County, starting with the Postal Service.  They are researching renting a billboard and will apply for matching funds if they do it.

#4  Joe McCarty reported that both the Spartanburg and Greenville chapters are thriving and energetic.  They have interesting and informative speakers and insure that all members are informed of the meeting times, places, and speakers.  For those not on e-mail, Spartanburg uses a phone tree, while Greenville has recently implemented an automatic message system through Calling Post, which is working very well.  Greenville issues a monthly e-mail newsletter and mails a quarterly postcard to each member listing the meeting dates, time, place, and speakers.  This has improved meeting attendance.  Both chapters maintain a web page.  Members are also encouraged to attend the meetings of the other chapter.  Phone contacts are made with any member with a second dues renewal notice.  Greenville sends a letter with membership and dues withholding applications to any member dropped for non-renewal.  This has had some limited success.  Greenville obtained from the National Office the Citation for Distinguished Service for Margaret Faile, who is a very hard working and effective chapter secretary and has been critical to the chapter operations for many years.  It is recommended that other chapters do the same for those that have been critical to their chapter operations and success.  The new Greenville President, John Thompson, has already reinvigorated the membership committee and set a goal of increasing chapter membership from 177 to 200 over the next year.  Both chapters have a full slate of officers for 2010.

#5  Moses Moultrie reported that he visited the Camden chapter in November at which new officers were installed.  Approximately 30% of its approximately 43 members attended this meeting.  Membership remains steady, with losses offset by gains from transfers and new members.  He visited Rock Hill in November.  The chapter appears to be in good standing, with steady membership and good attendance at chapter meetings.  Retention appears to be good, but recruitment remains a challenge.  He visited Newberry in July.  Membership is steady, with the prospect of a few new members from the local area.  However, recruitment of new members remains to be a challenge.  Monthly meetings are well attended, and the President appears to be upbeat about the future of the chapter.  The Sumter chapter appears to be in good operating standing, with new officers installed at the November meeting.  Membership is steady, with a slight increase since the last report.  Four members were recognized and presented Distinguished Member Certificates and awards at the October meeting.  He expects a picture of the event to be published in a future edition of the NARFE magazine.  All four chapters are concerned about how the National Healthcare Reform Legislation will affect FEHBP.

#6  John Neely was absent due to jury duty.  Jesse Adams reported for John that he has visited each of the district chapters (Myrtle Beach, Pawleys Island and Florence) multiple times in the last year.  All continue to meet regularly and take an active role in their communities.  Each of the chapters is also struggling to attract new members and to convince their current members to take a more active role by accepting one of the chapter leadership positions that are open.  Myrtle Beach was able to remain active for the remainder of the year when his wife Sherrie agreed to accept the President’s position.  District Six and in fact the South Carolina Federation suffered a major loss with the untimely passing of Betty Clayton in December 2009.  Betty was very active for many years in the Florence chapter as well as the Federation.  Jesse reported that the Florence chapter will be 44 years old in February.  They have 40-50 in attendance at each monthly meeting.  They have an e-mail list of 20 potential members and make personal calls before meetings.  He welcomes visitors before the chapter breaks for lunch so that current members can be sure to welcome them and encourage membership.  Their Sunshine Chairman sends birthday and get well cards to members.

#7 Mamie Clarke reported that the Beaufort, Hilton Head, and Walterboro chapters have a total membership of 408.  Hilton Head is doing very well, continuing to recruit through attending community functions and putting out literature of legislative matters of concern to federal employees and retirees.  As a result, they have gained two transfers and five new members.  The conducted a letter writing campaign in October urging Congress not to increase Medicare Part B premiums for federal employees not covered by Social Security. On two occasions, they sent letters to the Island Packet correcting misinformation of letter writers who attacked federal benefits and employees.  She attended their holiday luncheon at which they presented $615 to the Alzheimer’s Respite and Resource Center of Hilton Head.  The Beaufort chapter continues to recruit through setting up booths at senior functions, passing out NARFE literature and encouraging members to recruit.  They also set up a table and distributed literature at the Belk Department store’s charity days sale.  They advertise their monthly meeting in the Beaufort Gazette and use a phone tree to remind and encourage members to attend meetings.  They have speakers for at least nine out of twelve monthly meetings and put out a three-month list of speakers and dates in their quarterly newsletter.  The Walterboro chapter is still holding on.  She has visited with them three times the past year and has spoken with their President, Peggy Thomas, several other times.  They have a new Treasurer, Joyce Breland.  They spoke of plans to contact the Post Office and retirees they know from the Shipyard and to place an ad for their meetings in the local newspaper.  Mamie announced that she will not accept a nomination for District Field Office this year.  She is grateful to the Beaufort, Hilton Head and Walterboro chapters for the trust they placed in her and hopes she has been of help to them all.  

Old Business:


Treasurer Mizelle said that he did not know who had attended the Leadership Symposium and needs to know how many Federation members are eligible for reimbursement.  Bob Harrell will send him a list of delegates so that he can allocate the Federation approved funding.


No chapter has volunteered for the 2011 convention.  Hickory Knob and the state park in Cheraw were suggested as locations.

New Business:


None

The meeting adjourned after the Benediction.  The next meeting will be on June 7, 2010 at 10:30 a.m.






Respectfully submitted,






ESTHER L. CRANDALL






Federation Secretary

